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HOSPITALS

THE HOSPITAL WORKERS involved in
strike action and other forms of 
industrial action have faced a cam­
paign of misrepresentation and down­
right lies from the Government, the 
Press and hospital authorities which 
must convince everyone that we live *> 
in a truly sick society. We have .. 
been bombarded by highly-paid doc­
tors spreading horror stories of 
patients’ lives at risk despite the 
way in which the hospital workers 
have maintained emergency services 
to treat patients in need of urgent 
attention. This concern by the 
workers was clearly shown when 
pickets immediately returned to 
work at St. Bartholomew’s Hospital 
in London to assist the injured 
from the Old Bailey bomb explosion. 
Elsewhere, hospital authorities 
have refused to negotiate diffi­
culties with the union and rather 
than seeking assistance from the 
workers have gone screaming to the 
grateful Press. The stories of de­
lays in treating patients are a 
sick joke to the thousands of peo­
ple who normally have to wait 
months for operations while the 
rich jump the queue and receive ex­
tra attention as private patients.
A real social medical system would 
not only provide the best possible 
treatment for all who require it, 
but would also end the exploitation 
of the workers who operate it.

• . . j \

THE REVELATIONS in the Guardian 
(12/3/73; by Adam Raphael concern­
ing starvation wages paid to Afri­
can employees of British-owned 
firms in South Africa have led to 
an outbreak of concern that re­
quires analysis.

Firstly, Raphael’s factual mate­
rial is as shocking as anyone with 
the slightest knowledge of South 
Africa would expect. Two years ago 
Prof. John Reid of Ratal University 
"suggested that 40^ (400 per 1,000) 
of African children died before the 
age of 10 in Transkei, the least 
poverty-stricken Bantustan" /John 
Laurence, Guardian 16/3/727 and 
Infant Mortality Rates in South 
African cities were from 85 per 
1,000 in Durban to 330 per 1,000 in 
port Elizabeth. The town of Port 
Elizabeth is where British and 
American cars are assembled. The 
average i.it.R. of whites in South 
Africa is 20 per 1,000.

It is then somewhat suspect when 
the liberals and Christians sudden­
ly discover a conscience over the 
whole question of making a profit 
from apartheid. Since Sharpeville, 
when 54 people died, it is estimated 
that ever/ day 54 black babies have 
died due to the payment of starva­
tion wages, and comparisons with 
Ghana snow that where the per capi­
ta income was a third of that in 
South Africa the infant Mortality 
Rate was substantially lower than 
for Africans in South Africa. As 
1 .H.R.0 are a guide to the level of 
nutrition and medical services en- 
j yed we can come to the obvious 
oo- elusions about South Africa. The 
Re.hael reports simply add confir­
mation.

|
Stung into speech by the Guardian. 

however, policians have excelled 
themselves. Jeremy Thorpe wante to 
set up a "vigilante group" of M.P.e 
to investigate those making exces­
sive profits as a result of paying 
starvation wages. If the "vigil­
antes" turned their eyes to the ex­
cessive profit made by a firm of 
financiers dealing in second mort­
gages of which Mr. Thorpe is a dir­
ector they would find profits of 
25*, which exceed many profit mar­
gins in South Africa.

The vicious propaganda campaign 
from the capitalist Press is only 
to be expected but perhaps the day 
will come when print-workers will 
use their industrial power to stop 
the flow of verbal diarrhoea which 
drowns the most exploited sections 
of their fellow-workers and those 
least able to defend themselves. 
Even Peace News with its pretens­
ions to trendy radicalism could do 
no more than shake its empty head 
and perpetuate the emotional black­
mail. John Ball wrote last week:
’’Their case is unquestionably just, 
and seen as such by most people 
but the traditional strike is just 
not an appropriate weapon. In the 
last resort the vulnerability of 
hospital workers to the needs of 
the sick people is greater than 
that of the government who can in 
any case rely on the press to do 
its best to push the blame for any 
suffering onto the strikers and not 
on those who refuse them their just 
demands."
What this comfortable washing-of- 
hands conveniently forgets is that 
the hospital workers have been 
forced to take strike action pre­
cisely because all other methods 
have failed, and because of the 
total lack of assistance from the 
rest of society, brother trade 
unionists and trendy liberals and 
pacifists included. Why are the
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dost exploited and oppressed always 
expected to make the altruistic 
gestures which the relatively aff­
luent consistently refuse to make?
The hospital workerB are amongst

the poorest paid in the country : 
a local hospital porter recently 
showed a journalist his pay slip 
showing that he took home only £13- 
a-week and that included weekend 
overtime. Nevertheless there has 
been precious little supporting 
action from other groups of wor­
kers —  with the honourable excep­
tion of the building workers in 
Southampton who Btaged a one-day 
sympathy strike. In reply to their 
very modest claim for a £4-a-week 
increase the hospital workers have 
now been offered £2-a-week extra 
for men and £1.80 for women. This 
has been rejected by the union. A 
call for a public inquiry into the 
pay has been rejected by Sir Keith 
Joseph, Social Services Secretary, 
who said: "The national interest 
must prevail —  the Government is 
not going to give way." Ironically, 
it was announced, in the same week 
that hospital laundry work is to be 
done by slave-labour in three new 
prisons to be opened in 1976!

Until moral indignation is trans­
lated into practical action and we 
all act to end the exploitation of 
the poorest placed in society then 
they will be forced to act alone.
And we who stand aside can only 
lower our heads in shame.

Terry Phillips

Which brings us to the British 
Council of Churches who begin their 
publication Investment in Racism by 
asking, "Can a Christian in all 
conscience profit from racism?" We 
must reply with a more meaningful 
question: "Can anyone with a con­
science make a profit from the la­
bour of others?" Why is profit 
suddenly v/orse because apartheid 
assists the acquisition of such a 
profit? Workers in Britain have a 
right to be cynical at liberals and 
Christians who weep copiouB tears 
about blacks in South Africa but 
lift not a finger for hospital an­
cillary staff and support a wage 
freeze which benefits the rich and 
penalises the poor in Britain. The 
support of liberals and Christians 
does a disservice to the African 
people because British people feel 
that only black people are able to 
gain sympathy and this only encou­
rages racial antagonism amongst 
working people.

The British firms engaged in ex­
ploiting the Africans in Southern 
Africa are none the less particu­
larly callous and vulnerable to 
action in 3ritain. Anything we can 
do to increase the strain on the 
interests underpinning apartheid/ 
capitalism in South Africa ie an 
act of solidarity with the brave 
African strikers who challenge the 
inhumanity of seeing their child­
ren starve before their eyes by 
taking direct action. Our pressure 
ie best directed at all institu­
tions and individuals who profit 
from investments in apartheid by 
insisting on the sale of such in­
vestments and the severe question­
ing of the method of investment as 
such. Then there are schemes run 
by the Haslemere Group to buy a 
share in Barclays, Rio Tinto Zinc, 
Tesco, etc. with Southern African 
involvement, thus entitling one to 
attend the firms A.G.M. Nuisance 
value and pressure of this type is 
useful if no one sees the process 
as more than acting as an irritant. 
& •  London Haslemere Group, 515 
Liverpool Road, London N.7 for more 
information on

One danger of this method of 
struggle however is that it can
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merely lead to improved wages for 
Africans and leave the apartheid 
system stronger than ever. It 
strikes this observer that the 
ballyhoo of the liberals is dir­
ected at reducing the support for 
the African liberation movements. 
Whilst acknowledging the anarchist 
suspicion of all nationalist orga­
nisations it seems quite clear 
that only revolutionary action will 
topple the white oppressors in 
Southern Africa. Our essential 
task might well be to influence 
the African liberation movements 
towards a more revolutionary anar­
chist position. Learning from 
traditional African society and the 
best of libertarian social struggle 
we can go forward together to not 
only liberate Southern Africa from 
racial oppression but rid the world 
of an essential cornerstone of the 
capitalist system.

As six people, four black and two 
white, are being tried at the Sup­
reme Court in Pretoria for alleged­
ly preparing for a revolution in 
South Africa we could do well to 
reflect as to the wisdom or other­
wise of taking such a course. Those 
who have tried to change the South 
African regime have suffered unima­
ginable cruelty and it is only 
justice to remember their suffering 
as we seek to subvert South Africa.

Dennis Brutus, a South African,
reminds us:

♦Sorrow descends on me/with the 
dark; Life is not simple/ nor 
pleasant/nor even bearable; And 
on this night/as on a thousand 
other nights/there are men who 
languish/in the dark/with whom I 
laughed/with whom the intolerable 
burden/of unfreedom/presses/like 
the dark.

J.W.

♦Prom Other Voices Other Places, 
an anthology of Third World poetry 
(15p) obtainable from the British 
Council of Churches, 10 Eaton Gate, 
London SW1W 9BT

Railwaymen’ s
Dilemma
WORK-TO-RULES on the rsllweys are 
always very unpopular with the 
travelling public, especially those 
trying to get to and from work.
Even without industrial action a 
journey on the busy Southern Region 
can be an exasperating experience. 
This places any section of railway- 
men who want to take industrial 
action in a dilemma. If they em­
bark on an all out campaign, they 
lose their wages but at least the 
travelling public knows whero it 
stands. But the very effective 
tactic* of working to rule earns 
them little sympathy.

What the travelling public for­
gets is that railwaymen are only 
operating rules made by management. 
If and when the non-oboervance of 
these rules causes an accident, 
railwayman are then blamed for not 
carrying out safety regulations.
When the eituation was reversed 
Mr. Hunt, tory K.P. for Bromley, 
wanted British Railways to sack men 
for refusing to take out trains 
without a speedometer. 1 would 
have thought that a speedometer and 
wipers were essential parts to en­
sure the safety of the passengers, 
and yet B.R. withdrew mileage bonus 
from footplatemen when they refused 
to take out trains which had these 
items missing.

The Associated Society of Locomo­
tive Engineers and Piremen called 
off their industrial action follow­
ing British Rail’s decision to dis­
cuss their claim for consolidating 
their mileage bonus into one payment 
of £40 for all drivers. At the mo­
ment , drivers on Southern Region 
ave -to- o o p e v r i th  t h e  o o a jp le x com­

muter lines and earn less than those 
on the long distance runs. Equal 
wages is a just aim, and workers 
should not fall for management’s 
divide and rule tactics of a graded 
job structure which they have for 
signalmen. Rates of pay for these 
National Union of Railwaymen mem­
bers can range from £22.95 a week 
in a local country signal box to 
£35-60 for those operating the 
large automated boxes.

Throughout the footplatemen’s 
dispute, the N.U.R. have gone out 
of their way to attack ASLEF’s 
assistant general secretary, Sid 
Weighall - even went so far as to 
say that the dispute could endanger 
the jobs of all railwaymen. The 
N.U.R. at first insisted that this 
year's general wage claim should be 
settled before any further, working 
party restructuring of wages talks 
take place. Their change of mind 
means that these can be resumed on 
Monday, with the general claim talks 
being held on Wednesday.

Obviously, the ASLEP executive's 
stand has been motivated by their 
wish to remain in business as a 
separate union. Membership has de­
clined from 70,000 to 29,000 over 
the last 15 years. The N.U.R. has 
only 5,000 members as drivers, the 
rest of their 200,000 members cov­
ering all the other manual jobs.
The N.U.R. to a great extent has 
been responsible for the run down 
of the railways and jobs.

But the railways are in a terrible 
state. The vast network that linked 
so many towns has now been axed.
The present congested roads and the 
plans to build motorway boxes in

continued on page 3 ̂

STOP PRESS Swedish dockers have
------------ refused to unload a
South African cargo of fruit, on 
learning that the Zulu crew of the 
British-owned ship, the Clan 
Robertson, were paid well below 
normal seamen’s rates. The Swedish 
dockers said they should have 
three times as much pay. The ship, 
its cargo only partly discharged, 
is proceeding to Southampton. Will 
the dockers there follow the 
Guardian♦s words with deeds like 
.the Swedish dockers? It's up 
to Southampton now!

Eds.
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ARTS

When I was hut a child my mother 
would take me with her to visit my 
uncle in the Hanwell Lunatic Asylam. 
There within the huge visiting hall 
I would sit at the long table oppo­
site my uncle while my mother re­
heated his Sunday Dinner on the 
communal gas stove as she did all 
those many Sundays over those long 
years. Every Sunday in all those 
sad ycnrs she would carry those en­
amel dishes of T-eef, greens, pota­
toes and custard puddings that my 
uncle might have one material link 
with the walls beyond the Hanwell 
Lunatic Asylum. And while my 
mother waited her turn at the com­
munal gas stove my uncle and I 
would sit and shyly smile at each 
other for in all my visits I do not 
recall that we ever spoke. He was 
a sweet and gentle man and once, 
without asking, he removed his coat 
and opened his shirt to show me the 
shrapnel wounds from his trench 
warfare and I marked his scarred 
body and his puzzled mind and 
questioned our society in my own 
childish fashion. And there was the 
time that as my mother and I rose 
to leave my uncle handed me a hand­
ful of papers and I took them with 
me from the Hanwell Lunatic Asylum 
I sought to read them, in some 
lonely corner, and they were but 
nought but page after page of tiny 
writing, meaningless concocted 
words filling the page from edge to 
edge and I let them drift from my 
fingers into space and time.

That gentle little man knew that 
words had a power beyond the person 
and he wished to communicate the 
reasonings of his broken mind to 
others beyond the Hanwell Lunatic 
Asylum and even though he could not 
rationalise his fears and desires 
into the common written tongue he 
believed that by imitating the form 
and the actions of a writer he 
could convey the questions of his 
hurt mind. My uncle is long dead 
and lies buried in an unremembered 
grave around which his relations 
continued their vicious and fratri­
cidal wordy warfare as the earth 
was casually spaded onto the cheap 
coffin. The name of the asylum has 
b e e n  changed but the walls still ̂  
stand, wars are still fought and 
the stresses of our tormented age 
still fill the mental wards.

In the Arthur Tooth Gallery at 
31 Bruton Street Wlx 8ES, off Bond 
Street, Bichard Cork, the art crit­
ic of the mass circulation Evening
Standard, has been chosen to select 
the 1973 work of living British 
Painters for this year's Critic's 
Choice. In the past the work has 
been orthodox and literary but 
Richard Cork has thrown his hat in 
the air and it would seem his own 
values, for like John Berger he 
would seem to be a man living by 
two artistic standards. Berger was 
a lean who publicly followed the 
official narrow and gritty marxist 
line, and one always felt that one 
knew that come the dreary academic 
slabs of social realism Berger 
would find value in it while cast­
ing a jaundiced and leery eye at 
the abstracts and the surrealist 
vanities of our local talent, yet 
in doing the rounds of the Bond 
Street wards one could meet Berger 
dreaming before a beautiful but 
meaningless abstract. Cork in hie 
fashion carries the banner in the 
Evening Standard for the educated 
and literate common man and come 
the pretty paintings he will de­
claim their manifest virtues, 
therefore one wonders why this 
farrago of meaningless rubbish up­
on the walls of the Tooth Gallery.

Atkinson has two empty frames on 
display for which he is asking 
£2,200,000, and with inflation I 
will accept the £2,200,000 price 
but not the work of art. Dye of­
fers us a reel of "blank film, on 
which has been scratched (one 
letter per frame) some of Richard 
Cork's review; while Gilbert and 
George are but two gentlemen of 
the Town who will do an instant 
freeze Into living sculpture at the 
drop of an invitation, but whose 
paintings droop from ceiling to 
floor, at one time or more, in 
half'the fashionable galleries. 
Banal, incompetent daubs doing no 
more than filling wall space too 
awfTjl for the faint-hearted critics 
to reject for fear that within this 
borrujrt lunacy may lie genius.
John Latham has long made his own 

scene but his art is literary and 
surrealist and in three dimensions 
becomes good solid Chamber of Eor-
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bolts

rors props, yet of them all he ig 
the only one one could claim to 
have any form of talent, and that 
is and has always been but to amugQ 
we the mob.
There was a time when an art 

writer named Alloway ruled the Lon­
don art scene and his ooterie of 
third rate hacks painted what the 
writer dictated and we had all 
those barren years of Hard Edge 
Abstract Paintings dictated by 
Alloway and created by second rate 
sign writers making public fools of 
themselves as fourth rate artiBts, 
One feels, nay knows, that within 
the Tooth's Gallery meif without 
art and without talent are once 
more winning the'wall space es the 
camp followers of a writer who in­
tends to create hie own school of 
night.

I l
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Page After Page
I began by writing of the pages 

of meaningless lettering that my 
uncle passed to me when I was a 
child and within Tooth's catalogue 
is John Stezaker's two extracts 
from "The Trimodality of Art-Acti­
vity". Page after page and column 
after column of meaningless jargon, 
words pile on words until the mind 
must reject any attempt to come to 
terms with it, for Richard Cork's 
coterie are but men without art 
seeking to communicate a creative 
desire that has no foundation 
within themselves and they will 
pass for they are but art gallery 
dross, and only Cork the writer 
will survive with new clowns for 
his circus.

Within 96 Piccadilly the Arts 
Council are giving us IDENTIFICA­
TIONS and one can sit from morn 
till closing time watching a looped 
video tape show an endless mindless 
TV picture of two hands "folding a 
hat". Mindless repetition from now 
to infinity, and the art of John 
Baldessari, while at the Tate Robyn 
Denny is given the chance of a 
major exhibition for his geometri­
cal abstractions. One cannot fault 
thiB exhibition for wisely no great f  
claim is mad© for the work displayed. 
The key (like Rosebud) lies in ttye ' 
title to a painting of 1965 and 
"Drink me" is but the Alice in Wo! 
derland key to these pretty but 
vapid geometrical abstracts of door 
and window frames each in their own 
candy colouring.

Only Henry Lamb at the New 
Grafton at la Grafton Street W1X3I»B 
makes it with his retrospective 
exhibition, for he possessed all 
the virtues and the failings of his 
time and class. He shot his mortal )
coil in I960 but justified his 
minor talent by leaving us a vis­
ual paited record of his friends 
and associates, and they ranged 
from Lytton Strachey to Stanley 
Spencer, and in doing so he served 
his class and his small gift.

THE AT!

regulars who climb the stairs to 
the pay but always outside visitors. 
There are, at the time of writing, 
two plays by Howard Barker for the 
price of 30p a seat, and while one 
can fault the playe one cannot 
fault the acting by every member of 
each cast. Barker's play SKIPPER 
is an allegorical satire on the old 
values pervert ing the new even 
though all must be destroyed, 
played out by Chichester, an anciot 
contemporary waterlogged hero be­
calmed at sea with two McAlpine 
type stowaways, Howard seeks to 
explore and expose our own society. 
In this he fails for in both plays 
the situations are too contrived, 
the arguments too naive and the 
dialogue lacks wit or genuine pas­
sion. Within the theatre one can 
explore the ethics of Howard's 
stowaway murdering and then eating 
his own father's liver to survive, 
but Rome has beaten Howard Barker 
to the punch by stating that one 
can eat human flesh to survive pro­
viding the fleshee ie already dead 
before carving and serving, so what 
we are left with is a play that be­
gins as imitation Beckett with the 
first character and becomes imita­
tion Pinter with the entrance of 
the two remaining characters. David 
Markham is magnificent in the part 
of Chichester for he has the air 
and the stance of that old man, and 
Michael Feast and Sydney Johnson 
are wonderful foils to Markham's 
air of elderly evil-mindedness.

'

BOOKSHOP open Tues -  F r i 2-6  p.m.
Thurs to 8. 30 p.m . 
Saturday 10 a. m. -4 pt 

Any book not in stock but in print can be 
supplied. P lea se  add postage as in 
b rack ets .

♦ Instead o f a Book
Benjam in R. Tucker £7 .00  (2Sp

♦T he One-M an Revolution in America
A m m on H en n icy  £3.00

♦ The Book of Ammon
A m m on H ennacy £3 .00

♦ Jo u rn e y  th ro u g h  Utopia

(10p
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Tough Irish!
But for the Town and his beer­

drinking frau there is the Bush 
Theatre. The Bush Hotel is the 
Irish Pub next door to the old 
Shepherds Bush Empire and it still 
carries on one wall an ancient and 
fading BRYMAY SAFETY MATCH BRITISH 
AND BEST advertisement. The tough 
Irish and their broad-beamed wives 
fill its bars, there is strip tease 
on Sunday after mass, drag on 
Thursday, music groups and the oc­
casional punch up. In the rooms 
above the pub there is the Bush 
Theatre and in the beginning it was 
accepted as no more than another 
broken-back vanity born to oblivion 
after a few artistic failures. And 3  
in the beginning the actors did 
play to empty houses and too many 
times one sat with a pint of beer 
in one's hand and a dog between 
one's feet as the sole member of 
the audience. The Bush Theatre has 
been dragged into merited success 
by the work of Brian McDermott who i 
tore tickets, moved chairs and took 
his roles within the passing plays. 
Arden fetched in the St John's Wood 
wanderers and the House Full sign 
was painted, and Mr. Jean Frederick 
the Queen Mother of the Gay Lit 
Movement had the Kings Road camp 
followers breathing glory for the 
Christmas political pantomime.

The Bush Theatre, as befits all v 
good Irish pubs, has had its bomb 
scare and it ie now a needed and * it 
acceptable part of the London cult- - 
ural fringe, yet one must wonder 
why it is hardly ever the bar room

1 Pointless Satire
With MY SISTER AND I, Barker al­

lows his players greater scope, but 
for all that one feels that he is 
kicking a dead enemy for the Brit­
ish Royal family are completely di- 
vo.rced from political power and 
therefore to jeer at them before a 
committed audience by creating 
artificial situations is as point­
less as spitting on the Cross in a 
Russian Anti-God Museum. But we 
have Princess Margaret with an 
impotent revolutionary trying to 
fuck her while she organises her 
sister the Queen's murder that she 
might assume the threne. We have * 

i- the revolutionary scaring no one 
f but himself and we wonder why if(there is a revolution in the streets he is wasting his time and 
ammunition in Buckingham Palace.

In 1957 Jean Genet's play THE 
BALCONY was produced in London 
and Genet tried to argue that the 
inmates of the brothel, on his 
stage, was reality and the revolu­
tion outside was fantasy and both 
Barker and Genet, yea even Brecht, 
were wrong for when the play 
reaches the stage it is preaching 
to the converted and uncommitted 
for it is we the audience who are 
Belloc's "remote and ineffectual 
dons", for the struggle is in the 
street and no-er in the theatre, 
and all the mummers ranting writ­
ten revolution will never win a 
convert to the brutal realities of 
a revolutionary struggle. But for 
all that I salute the actors at the 
Bush, for within Brian McDermott's 
theatre and Barker's writing they 
served us well.

Arthur Moyse

(l*p

(25p

M a rie -L o u is e  B e rn e r!  £2. 00 (1
(A f re e  copy of "M arie-L ou ise  Bern*. 
-  A T r ib u te 1',  published by the Mart*. 
L ou ise  B e rn e r i  M em orial Com mitv- 
in  1949 is  given w ith each copy of ?h:, 
t i t le  p u rch a sed  from  u s . )

* C elebration  of Awareness
Ivan  D. D lich 9Jp

* B ibliographic de l'Anarchie
M ax N ettlau  £6.00

(IN FRENCH)
♦ Red E m m a Speaks: Selected writ 

sp eec h es  of Em m a Goldman 
C om piled  by A lix  K. Shulman

£1. SO (I Op)
♦ A n a rc h ism

D anie l G u erin  £1.10 (1 Op)
* T he G entle  A n a rc h is ts  - The Sarvoday* 

M ovem ent in India
G eo ffrey  O ste rg a a rd  and 
M elv ille  C u r re l l  £5.50

* The O w ner B uilt Home
Ken Kern £1.95

* The O rig in s  of C h ris tian ity
G .A . W ells 20p

* Q uebec Labour
The B lack  R ose C ollective - Montreal

£1 .25  (8p)
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(25p)

02p)
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C o n trib u tio n s  R ece iv ed  
M a rc h  8th - 14th Inc,

San B runo, L . M . £ 3 .0 0 ; Los A n g e les , 
D .W . £ 4 .0 0 ; New Y ork , L .M . £ 2 .2 5 ; 
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v e rh am p to n , J .  L . 40p; J .  K . W. 10p; 
London SW19, D .T , £ 1 .0 0 ; B angor, 
N . I . . J . T .  £ 6 .0 0 ; R a m sg a te  C om m une 
50p; A lbany NY, R . P . F .  £ 1 .5 0 ; 
P e r th s h i r e ,  B .M . M. £ 3 .5 0 ,

T O T A L
P r ev io u sly  acknow ledged

TO TA L TO DATE

£ 56 .20  
£493. 16 
£549. 36

CLYDEBANK: The Town Council voted 
u n an im o u sly  on M arch  6th to implement 
th e  H ousing F inance Act a fte r refusing 
to  do so fo r 6 m onths. The Council reb­
e ls  w e re  due to  appear in court again on 
7th  M arch , and th is  no doubt influenced 
th e i r  d e c is io n . Clydebank councillors 
had  th e  fu ll support of the tenants and 
the sh ip y ard  w o rk e rs  throughout. Now 
i t  a p p e a rs  th a t the excuse that the coun­
c i l lo r s  a r e  using  for implementation is 
th a t th ey  could not burden the Trade 
U nion m ovem en t any fu rther, which had 
su p p o rted  th em  both m orally  and finan­
c ia l ly  in  th e ir  defiance of the Act.

If th e  t ru th  w as re a lly  known, Clyde­
bank  C ouncil w ere  frightened of the 
m o v em en t th ey  could have started  on the 
C lyde if the  c o u rt had fined them  again. 
J im m y  R ied  voted fo r implementation.
I t  i s  up to  the ten an ts  to  organise now as 
th e y  have done in the past so successfully.

1

S H E F F IE L D : The council here  has 
ju m p ed  b ack  into the fight against the 
R en t A ct. T hey  pu rpose ly  broke the 
law  by not sending out the provisional 
" fa ir  r e n t"  a s s e s s m e n ts  they should 
haye done by 11th F e b ru a ry . The Coun­
c i l  a r e  now w aiting  fo r the Government 
to  sen d  in the H ousing C om m issioner or 
th e  D is tr ic t  R ent A udito r. It w ill be in­
te r e s t in g  to see  w hat w ill happen here 
a s  the C ouncil ha6 a lre a d y  backed down 
to  the  G overnm en t over the Rent Act 
once b e fo re .



THE IRYLY HUMOROUS story is told 
of two Jews sentenced to execution 
by firing squad in one of the in­
numerable pogroms who, when facing 
the firing squad were asked if they 
wished to be blindfolded, one said 
nothing but Isaac insisted on be­
ing blindfolded. Jacob turned on 
him irritably, "Isaac. . . don't 
make a fuss."

In the same way every now and 
again the protest movement is told 
to keep quiet, not because their 
cause is not Just but because 'it 
will only make things worse'. After 
the heady honeymoon of the Alder- 
maston/Committee of 100 era, there 
is a perceptible movement to the 
right, a cooling-off, and a chance 
for the vociferous 'silent majority1 
to open their wide mouths and to 
exert their pressure.
The notoriously blabber-mouthed 

Lord Hailshem, now Lord Chancellor, 
made a speech the other day refer­
ring to the necessity of a change 
of wind rather than 'the wind of 
change' (an oblique dig at Harold
MacMillan whose premiership Lord 
Hailsham failed to inherit). He
went on, as Hailsham always does, 
about 'Patriotism is not a vain 
word. Public spirit is not an ob­
scene Joke. Unselfishness is not 
an idealistic folly. Even for a 
time, to put up with inequality or 
injustice is not a childish illu­
sion. To grab all, to exploit 
ruthlessly one's own economic 
strength be it of wealth or indust­
ry, is not necessarily a virtue1.

!
■Mark this - no democracy has been 

I defeated by a dictatorship from in­
side or from out because it has 
been itself too disciplined. It

SOLIDARITY COMMITTEE

A  STCXZ BEwlhGTOS PIVE Solida­
rity Coesittee has been formed by 
two of those acquitted at the re­
cent Angry Brigade trial, together 
with the remains of the various de­
fence coccittees which have been 
trying to help all the accused in 
the case over the past two years.
The Committee has issued a brief 

pamphlet called Releace the Plve 
(2p), gurr.orlalng th3 facts of the 
episode, suggesting that the five 
now serving sentences of ten or 
fifteen years should be considered 
as political prisoners, and calling 
for a campaign for their release or, 
failing teat, for their welfare (a 
separate Welfare Committee has been 
formed to look after the practical 
details). The Solidarity Committee 
proposes to raise money, publish 
literature, held meetings and dem­
onstrations, and coordinate effort* 
go behalf of the five.
The Committee'e addrees is 
lA Earcombe Road, London. N.lo

has been destroyed in the end by 
force or frauds. It is not 
strength but weakness which kills 
d-emocracy. . . It is not inaction 
but inability to act that destroys 
the authority of democratic insti­
tutions. It is no use masking 
anarchy or indecieivenees under the 
bland name of liberalism or per­
missiveness. "

He was giving the Iain MacLeod 
Memorial Lecture to the Greater 
London Young Conservatives at Mar­
gate, so probably this turgid flush 
of oratory from a frustrated, windy 
politician is understandable. He 
referred back to his speech compar­
ing Britain with the Weimar Repub­
lic (and everybody knows what that 
led to). Much of his speech was 
boringly familiar and no doubt we 
shall hear it all again.
We must resist the temptation to 

pick further nosegays of eloquence 
from Lord Hailshan's garden, con- 
tenting ourselves with a final 
posy: k

B, i.w.

It was not the heady prose of 
Lord Hailsham which made one recol­
lect this speech. It is the appear­
ance in the Guardian (19/3/73) of 
an advertisement by Ernest Bader, 
Pounder President of the Scott- 
Bader Commonwealth (saviours of 
Pakenham) headed

(Incidentally, they may soon have 
more work on their hand3. The 
of the World suggested on 

a/cb 11 that the Provo bombers of 
London were helped by English revo­
lutionaries, and stated that "the 
Epecial Branch are seeking two 
British girl anarchists who helped 
the Irish bombing team. The girls, 
formerly associated with the Angry 
Brigade, were known to have been in 
touch with tne IRA for a long time".)

Join me now to eradicate the real
cause of Strikes and Strife

COMMON OWNERSHIP ENTERPRISE

"acceptance of the procedures binds 
'jne to the acceptance of the res­
ults". He flings in the unproved 
assertion "In a democracy, the pos­
sibility of constitutional change 
is seldom exhausted." He winds up 
with, "Though there is nothing 
Kagic or morally conclusive about 
the boundary line between lawful 
and unlawful action, a persistent 
tendency to devalue its signifi­
cance ought, in a constitutional 
democracy, to put us on our guard" 
and, in conclusion, Geoffrey Mar­
shall says, "Direct action has be­
gun to enjoy a status that is on a 
par with free speech, lobbying and 
postal voting. Before we actually 
begin to recommend it for general 
use, as a regular form of civic 
duty, a longieh pauee for thought 
would be in order."

Why I believe this is the 
positive way to end indust­

rial anarchy

In short, think sociologically a 
and politically before you make a
fuss.

It includes a revised quote from 
Hailsham, starting "Patriotism is 
not a vain word..." but omitting 
for some inexplicable reason the 
sentence 'Even for a time to put up 
with inequality or injustice is not 
a childish illusion.' This may be 
on grounds of clarity but the mere 
introduction of the words of Lord 
Hailsham, especially from such a 
reactionary speech, bodes ill for 
the libertarian ideals of Ernest 
Bader, who is obviously asking wor­
kers and strikers not to make a 
fuss.

Further ammunition is added to 
the cause of sociological conformi­
ty and quietude by an article, "Law 
and Order", topically titled on the 
front cover 'Bombs, Law and Order' 
by Geoffrey Marshall in New Society. 
March 15th 1973. 'Bombs' come in­
to the article only once when Mar­
shall writes with perceptible nost­
algia, "The Aldermaston marches, 
for example, might have been 
alleged to be such acts of symbolic 
expression. But where between 
banner-carrying and bomb-throwing 
can a limit be set to dissenting 
actions? It is tempting to say

Finally, one never thought that 
one would have to rally to the de­
fence of Ron Bailey. But in The 
Listener of March 8th there is a 
review of The 5quatters»under the 
sneering title "General Bailey" by 
one D.A.N. Jones, erstwhile editor 
of Black Dwarf and self-confessed 
local councillor. He writes of the 
homeless families, "What happens to 
...the homeless families them­
selves? Have they generally bene­
fited or suffered through Ron 
Bailey's skirmishes. 'By this 
time the families were almost at 
breaking-point' he /Bailey7 writes, 
at one point, of his chosen pro­
tegees. How far was he respons­
ible for reducing them Jo that 
condition?"

that 'violent' dissent cannot beY^^V)
permitted. The lines between pro­
test, coercion and violence are not? <
easy to draw in a moral rather thar̂
a legal argument." Prior to this 
Marshall has brought up the hoary 
old chestnut of the social contract

»

Mr. Jones, as a jouncillor, 
should know that most families who 
needed to squat were problem fami­
lies to start with: homelessness 
only added to their problems. Ron 
Bailey and his ilk at least re­
stored some of their human dignity. 
Jones quotes Des Wilson of "Shelter" 
who warned ‘prophetically’ that 
"more direct action could do more 
harm than good because it could 

^eause anger against the homeless 
, population." Mr. Jones pontifi­
cates, 'it can and often does'.
Here, we have the 'no fuss' philo­
sophy crystalized from the viewpoint 
of a councillor.

f As the situation in this country

BOOK REVIEW

HONOUR AMERICA*. By Stanley 
Aronow itz, T im es Change P re s s , 75 cents
FREE OURSELVES. By A rthur A ron, 
T im es Change P re s s , $ 1 .3 5 .
BEGIN AT START. By Su N egrin . 
T im es Change P re s s ,  $2.45.

"TIMES’*ARE changing. We live in an 
age of tran sitio n , " Hunac the Sage r e ­
m arked  in 1973 B .C . And things have 
gone on changing ever since ti l l  monotony 
has se t in. 1 w ish I could hail these 
beautifully produced little  books, with 
th e ir  b right co v ers , draw ings and photo­
graphs, with m ore en thusiasm , but I 
m ust be getting too old to respond to 
th e ir  appeal.

Honour A m erica  is  about a proposed 
United F ro n t to fight F asc ism  in A m erica . 
How to fight F asc ism  without becom ing 
a F a sc is t oneself is the question no one 
has answ ered yet. They w ill not be helped 
by this pam phlet I am  a fra id . The o ther 
two publications a re  personal s ta tem en ts, 
ram bling , w andering thoughts of guilty, 
w hite, m iddle c la ss  A m erican  in te llec ­
tua l re b e ls , who have dropped out of 
conventional socie ty  to fight fo r p e rso n ­
al freedom  and the soc ia l revolution  and 
a ll tha t. As the Jew s say  of the New 
T estam en t, "W hat's tru e  is n 't  new, and 
w hat's  new is n 't  t r u e ."  T h ere  a re  e le ­
m en ts of an a rch ism  m ixed up with a so r t 
of p u ritan ism , naiVe Black Pow er sty le 
ra c ism , m y stic ism  and heaven knows 
what e lse . It com es n ea r to s tre a m -o f-  
consciousness w riting .

D rugs, police clubs and the w orsh ip  
of the gun have dam aged A m erican  ra d ­
ica lism  beyond hope if th ese  books a re  
anything to go by. In a D ark Age the 
only safe p lace for an in te llec tu a l is in 
a m o n aste ry , and th e re  he com es under 
c le r ic a l  d isc ip lin e . If th e re  a re  no is ­
lands of re la tiv e  se c u r ity  the thinking 
m an  has no chance to think, he m ust

I
\

always keep a w ary  eye on h is  su rro u n ­
dings, fo r the Danes m ay  be com ing, o r
che police w hich is w o rse . Hence m u s ­
ing, phantasy and m yth take the p lace 
of se rio u s  thought, and of c o u rse  they  
have th e ir  v ir tu e s  too. But a m o d ern  
society  cannot run  on a m ix tu re  of 
Tolkien and LSD.

Maybe it is a h o rr ib le , old c a p ita lis t 
society , and is b e tte r  d estro y ed , but I 
cannot see a b e tte r  w orld  em erg ing  
from  the confused, sen tim en ta l notions 
exp ressed  in F re e  O u rse lv es and Begin 
at S ta r t , even though one a g re e s  w ith 
a s ta tem en t h e re  and a s ta tem en t th e re . 
Instead, a ll  one can see  is  a kind of 
crum bling  chaos, hippy com m unes, 
sca tte red  about in a grow ing w ild e rn ess , 
in which hum an as  w ell as an im al p re d ­
a to rs  a re  not lacking, becom ing perhaps 
the nuclei of new s e r f  v illag es under 
new w arlo rd s .

J .B .
t

HOW TO SET UP A FREE SCHOOL: 
i7 Alternative Edn- **tion and the Law, 

by Alison Trufitt, 25 White Lion 
Street, London, N.l. (25p)

:!

The ex-Education correspondent on 
the London Evening Standard, who 
helped set up Islington Free School, 
has prepared a practical guide on 
h o t o  go nbout setting up a free 
school. Much useful ground is 
covered: from the legal require­
ments which have to be met to 
sections on premises, insurance, 
safety and money. The author con­
siders the publication "far from 
complete" and asks those with fur­
ther information to get in touch
with her. J.W.

I

.
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grows more reactionary both from 
the left and the right we shall 
hear more and more voices like 
those of Bader, Marshall and 
Jones counselling moderation in 
case any demonstrations or act­
ions - no natter how non-violent - 
will cause repression to grow.

I t  there are injustices, ine­
qualities and lack of liberty it 
is up to concerned citizens to cell 
attention to them. If constitu­
tional channels are blocked, es 
they commonly are, it up to 
individuals to use appropriate 
means to call attention by direct 
action.

If there ie no inconvenience 
caused to the public by a strike, 
for example, there is no point 
in the strike; for that matter 
there is no point in perpetuating 
the industry. The amount of in­
convenience is only a aeosure of 
its usefulness to the public and 
therefore of the value of the work.

It will always be necessary for 
someone to 'make a fuss ’.

Jack Robinson

"The Squatters, by Ron Bailey, 
Penguin, 35p, obtainable from 
Freedom Bookshop (poet 3p)

-Se.il 4
t  •

U R » )  w * .  r t ,
f 5

— graffiti from petticoat Lane 
Street Market, London, E.

VOLINE
The Unknown Revolution

(Kronstadt 1921 : Ukraine 1918-21)

We have bad a great many enquiries 
'or (hit title tine* ft went out o f p rin t 

We recently made the Hod of aome of 
the sheets which we bare completed 
and bound (hardcover, rexine).

*

1

A  few pages have (bmp-stained margins.
Tbb makes a very limited edition, and 

with a view to helping our own finances 
and making sure that people who have 
been asking for ft get first chance, we 
are offering It at the price of £2.00 plus 
pottage (Inland lOp, abroad 15p), ONLY

All profits from these tales will 
pot Into the Pvett Fond.

RED FLAG- IK THE CITY

We have been informed by one of 
our City readers that, on the 16th 
March, Moscow Narodny Bank Ltd - 
the City representatives of 
Russian State Capitalism - did 
not fail to hoist the red flag 
alongside the union Jack during the 
royal opening of the new London 
Bridge. Our reader comments that 
indeed a lot of murky water has 
passed under the political bridge 
since the Bolshevik Revolution, 
and asks how long it will take for 
the Chinese comrades in charge of 
the London office of the Bank of 
China to indulge in red flag wav­
ing on royal occasions. Only 
Chairman Mao knows...!

^continued from page 1
the cities show the folly of trying 
to run railways at a profit. The 
loss to the countryside, the choked 
towns and congested highways cannot 
be measured on a profit and loss 
basis.

Whenever railwaymen take action 
we soon see how important the ser­
vice they provide is to the commu­
nity. But it is plain that B.R. 
and the Government are not interes­
ted in a service. Mr. Marsh, the 
new chairman of B.R. and ex-Labour 
minister, equally wants the rail­
ways run as a commercial venture. 
However, railwaymen should start to 
look beyond the issues of pay to 
those of who should run the rail­
ways. Obviously, Mr. Marsh and his 
bureaucrats can't, but if the rail­
waymen and the passengers could get 
together and start working out their 
own plans and schedules we could 
begin to forge a united front 
against the real enemy.

P.T.
iif:

4 W-
\ '



KIRKBY TENANTS
FIGHT

1

OH MONDAY, 12th MARCH Kirkby Coun­
cil’s Health and Housing Committee 
held a meeting in the Council 
Buildings. This is one of the 
meetings from which the public are 
excluded. On the Agenda for dis­
cussion was the metter of the ten­
ants of Tower Hill Estate who have 
been on total rent and rates strike 
since 11th October 1972. The Rents 
Action Group heard over the grape­
vine that Winstanley (Housing Mana­
ger) was intending to put forward a 
proposal calling for eviction ord­
ers to be served on tenants who are 
on rent strike. The call for evict­
ions is a change of tactics as the 
Council threatened to take strikers 
through the County Court as debtors 
(see FREEDOM 13/1/73). When the 
Action Group heard of Winstanley's 
move they put out an emergency 
leaflet calling for a lobby at the 
Council offices.
That evening some 150-200 tenants 

turned up to protest against any 
action against rent strikers. I 
must point out that since our last 
set-to with the Council they have 
kept the main entrance closed with 
a metal grille on the inside of the 
door, so councillors on the Housing 
Committee had to use a fire door as 
an entrance. One of the councillors 
arrived late and when the door was 
opened for him the tenants took the 
opportunity to push their way in 
past the police who were on guard 
duty. After a bit of struggle
about a dozen tenants managed to 
get inside; eight made it to the 
fifth floor where the committee 
meeting was taking place, the other 
four were confronted with "Kirkby 
Blue Boot Boys” who violently 
evicted them. Two of the four were 
women who were punched, hit and 
dragged down the stairs by the hair. 
By this time the other eight had 
reached the room on the fifth floor 
where the Housing Committee meeting 
was taking place.

At this point about ten policemen 
came rushing up to us, shouting, 
"Walk out or get thrown out”. We 
asked to be allcwed in to the meet­
ing but the police reacted by push­
ing us around, to which we immedi­
ately sat down. They retaliated’, 
by dragging some of us by the hair 
devr; the 3tairs, and still no one 
retaliated. The following incidents 
took place from the time the tenants 
entered the building to the time

STRIKE BULLETIN 
T ow er H ill L iverpoo l

IN ONE of the  A ction  G roup bu lle tin s  •*** 
published ju s t b efo re  C h ris tm a s , the 
T o ^ e r  H ill U nfair R ents A ction G roup 
claim ed tha t L iverpoo l C o rp o ra tio n  ten ­
an ts could expect r a te  in c re a s e s  of som e­
thing like 30% in A p ril, It now ap p ea rs  
that the A ction G roup w as c o r r e c t  - 
dom estic  ra te p a y e rs  in L iverpool w ill 
be faced w ith ra te  in c re a se s  of 27^p in 
the £ on the w ate r r a te .  T h is w orks 
out at about an in c re a se  of 55p p er week 
for the average  tenan t. T his is in add i­
tion to the £1 re n t r i s e  la s t  O ctober and 
fu rth e r ren t r i s e  th is O ctober of another 
30p p er week.

At a m eeting  held on Monday 5th 
k a r c h ,  L iverpool C o rp o ra tio n 's  F inance 
L Po licy  C om m ittee recom m ended an 
in c re a se  of 24$p in the £ on the dom es­
tic  ra te  (householders), bringing L iv e r­
poo l's  ra te  up to 132p in the £ (L iv e r­
pool's ra te s  a re  a lread y  am ongst the 
highest paid by dom estic ra te p a y e rs  in 
B rita in . This includes the L iverpool 
con tro lled  p ro p erty  in  K irk b y .) If th is 
is  confirm ed by the C ity C ouncil's  bud­
get m eeting to be held next week it w ill 
m ean  that L iverpoo l's  r a te s  w ill have 
doubled since 1970. L iverpool C o rp o ra ­
tion  a lso  wanted to in c re a se  w ater c h a r­
ges, but the Dept, of the Environm ent 
re je c te d  th is  until O ctober, when it is 
expected that the C orpo ra tion  w ill in ­
c re a s e  the w a te r re n t  and r a te s .

L iverpool C o rp o ra tio n  have applied 
to the G overnm ent fo r help  of a t le a s t 
a £5 m illion  g ran t to help offset the ra te  
in c re a s e s , but it does not look like any 
G overnm ent aid w ill be forthcom ing. At 
a m eeting  with Ted H eath in  London, A l­
derm an  Sefton, C h airm an  of L iverpoo l 
Council, s ta ted  tha t "U nless G overnm ent 
aid w as fo rthcom ing  th e re  would be b itte r  
re se n tm en t, and m a ss iv e  re s is ta n c e  to 
the ra te  in c re a se s  in L iverpoo l.* 7 * * * 11 * * * IS The 
sam e A ld erm an  Sefton a lso  s ta ted  la s t 
A pril ju s t  p r io r  to the M ay e lec tio n s , 
"T h at the T o ry  H ousing F in an ce  A ct

V

they were dragged out and this can 
be verified by witnesses inside an«j 
outside of the council building.
1) Gerry Ball (Southeroft) dragg^ 

down the stairs by two policerr...n 
with another punching him in the 
back.

2) May Stone (Summerfield) dragg^ 
across the council foyer by her 
hair which came out in handfulo 
in the constable's hands.

3) Ann Braithwaite (Summerfield) 
dragged by the hair.

4) Tommy Scoggins (Heathfield) 
dragged through the door by hie ' 
hair.

5) Andy McGowan (Westcroft) test­
icles squeezed by one constable 
while another held him by the 
throat.

6) Rose Kelly (Heathfield), a preg­
nant woman, was thrown violently 
against a wall.

7) Billy Fleetwood (Lime Court) 
dragged down four flights of 
stairs by two policemen. When 
he reached ground level one con­
stable drew his baton and hit 
him several times in the chest 
and shoulder area. This const­
able had to be restrained by an­
other. At this point the tenants 
outside saw what was happening 
and tried to storm the building 
and get through the doors to get 
Billy Fleetwood from the assault 
that was taking place on him. It 
was then that several policemen 
at the doors drew their batons 
and threatened the tenants with 
physical violence. Prior to this 
three policemen had already 
drawn their batons and the one 
mentioned above was using his 
with great relish on Billy Fleets; 
wood. This was constable 806 of i 
the Kirkby police force. While * 
this was going on, Councillor Jim 
Wylie actually stepped over Bill, 
Fleetwood as he was lying on the 
bottom of the stairs, and pro­
ceeded on his way. When asked 
"what are you going to do about 
that?" he gave no reply and scam 
pered up the stairs.

Some demonstrators tried to block 
the police cars but they did not 
stop and a young woman was car­
ried along for a distance on a 
police-car bonnet. f

According to Winstanley's pathe­
tically distorted report on the 
Tower Hill rent strike, there are 
only 261 tenants on rent strike.

would be im plem ented over m y dead 
body". E very  council tenant in L iv e r­
pool is only too w ell aw are of what hap­
pened in the Council Cham ber when im ­
plem entation of the Unfair Rent Act was 
d iscussed . Sefton did a com plete about- 
tu rn  and stabbed the tenants in the back 
and voted w ith the T o ries  to in c rease  the 
re n ts  of L iverpool tenan ts by between 74p 
and £1 .04  per week.

It is  no good rely ing  on the likes of 
Sefton or handouts from  H eath 's m afia 
which they w on't give anyway. The only 
way to preven t the m assive  ra te  and ren t 
in c re a se s  is to o rgan ise  on the council 
e s ta te s  and em bark  on to ta l ren t and ra te  
s tr ik e s . Quite obviously the tenants of 
Tower H ill don 't need telling  anything 
about e ith e r ra te  o r re n t in c reases  or 
how to fight them , but tenants in other 
a re a s  of K irkby a re  not aw are of all 
these  fac ts . So every  tenant living on 
Tow er H ill should m ake these  facts 
known to th e ir  re la tiv e s  living in the 
o ther a re a s  of Kirkby and encourage 
them  to take an active p a rt in Action 
G roups in th e ir  a re a s  and o rgan ise  now 
for the coming battle  in A pril.

Under Tony B a rb e r 's  "generous" new 
budget the G overnm ent w ill m eet £ the 
co st of ra te  in c re a se s  above 10% in dom ­
estic  ra te  b ills  in 1973/4, w here the r is e  
is due only to reva luation . The G overn­
m ent is p rep a red  to pay £10 m illion . 
T h ere  a re  num erous loopholes in th is 
s ta tem en t by the C hancellor of the E x­
chequer fo r the T o ry  G overnm ent to 
slide  through. E. g. one of the m ajo r 
fac to rs  in the ra te  in c re a se s , ap a rt from  
revaluation , is  inflation. The G overn­
m ent sim ply  have to say  to any c ity  that 
app lies fo r aid - "But your ra te  in c re a se s  
a re  not only due to  rev a lu a tio n ". Even 
if they  g ran t th is  aid, th e re  is  only £10 
m illio n  in the 'k itty 1. L iverpool alone 
needs £5 m illion , and so do a t le a s t 
a  dozen o ther m ajo r c itie s .

News from  OtheT A reas

DUDLEY: Council tenan ts in Dudley 
("W orcester) have w itheld a to ta l of

Yet in the sane report Winetanley 
states that the rent arrears of 
three weeks ago are a staggering 
£75,000 and that the arrears are 
still going up bv about £2,G0u per 
week. In the week that Winstanley 
says that only 261 were on rent 
strike he also said that 1,349 ten­
ants paid rent that week. If you 
add these two figures together, you 
will find that they only cone to 
1,610 tenants - yet there are 2,100 
tenants on Tower Hill. What has 
happened to the other 4907 In add­
ition to this, there are the ten­
ants whose rent is being withheld 
from them by the Social Security.

It is obvious that these tactics 
are panic measures by the Council 
in order to demoralise tenants on 
rent strike by trying to kid us 
that the rent strike is very weak 
by falsifying reports. In fact, 
Winstanley's report only takes into 
account tenants who have paid no 
rent whatsoever and doeB not account 
for tenants who are paying garage 
money only, or tenants who have 
paid a week's rent and then rejoin 
joined the rent strike when they 
realised we are still strong and 
still fighting this vicious anti­
working class Act. There are also 
those tenants withholding the in­
crease who are not counted as rent 
strikers. The scaremongering tac­
tics by Kirkby Council is nothing 
new. The only reason they are 
really going to town now is because 
of the rates increases due in April 
when there will be even more resist­
ance to this further attack on our 
living standards.
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At the last meeting not one coun­
cillor questioned Winstanley's fig­
ures or his proposals. They were 
just steam-rollered through by 
Winstanley. These proposals are 
now to be put before a full council 
meeting meeting on the 26th March. 
The proposals that Winstanley put 
forward ere:
1) A number of court orders al­

ready in existence will be
actioned during the coming weeks.
2) Court orders will be obtained 

during the coming weekB, com­
mencing with tehants with the 
highest rent arrears.

All other action groups in Liver­
pool have been informed and are 
prepared to mobilise on.very short
notice.
/Half of this article has been ta­
ken from Bulletin No. 17 of the 
Tower Hill Unfair Rente Action 
Group, which is a weekly bulletin^

May Stone

£229, 000 in re n t in c re a se s  since the 
re n t s tr ik e  s ta rted  la s t O ctober. Some 
18, 000 people in council dw ellings in 
the town a re  witholding re n t in c re a se s  
of between 35p to  £1. 08 per week in p ro ­
te s t against the Housing F inance A ct. At 
a m ass  m eeting held la s t week, attended 
by some 2, 500 tenants, they voted unan­
im ously to continue the fight un til the 
Unfair Rent A ct is com pletely  sm ash ed .

OLDHAM: The num ber of tenan ts on 
ren t s tr ik e  has in c reased  since the re n t 
s trike  s ta rted  la s t O ctober - even a c ­
cording to the C ouncil's u n d e re s tim a­
tion th e re  a re  a t le a s t 2, 543 tenan ts on 
ren t s tr ik e .
MANCHESTER: T enants have been 
witholding the in c rea se  on the following 
esta tes  since 1st O ctober: H atte rs ly , 
S tre tfo rd , M iles P la tting , Hulme, Sale, 
Coleshaw F a rm , C olleyhurst, Salford. 
Tenants a re  organising  for A pril, and 
so a re  Rochdale, Chadderton, P a rtin g - 
ton and Irlam , who a re  faced w ith fu r­
th e r in c re a se s  of 50p.

CAMDEN: Scene of one of the m ost 
famous re n t s tr ik e s  in 1968, it is now 
p reparing  for a re n t s tr ik e  th is  A pril.
A m ass  m eeting has been called  for 
Saturday 10th M arch  to decide on the 
type of ren t s tr ik e  to em bark  on.

CLAY CROSS: On 6th M arch  Clay C ro ss  
Council called  off its official to ta l ren t 
s trik e  in p ro te s t against the Housing 
Finance A ct. The C hairm an  of the Coun­
cil, C harles Bunting, said  th a t 85% of 
the council tenan ts had supported the ren t 
s tr ik e . The C ouncil's decision  to  ca ll off 
the s trik e  s till  leaves it in b rea ch  of the 
req u irem en ts  of the A ct. The Council 
a re  s till  refusing  to im plem ent the Act 
which would re su lt  in re n t in c re a se s  of 
£1. 09 for the tow n's 1, 300 tenan ts. The 
tenants a re  a lread y  organ ised  into action 
groups and s tre e t  com m ittees, read y  to 
resum e the to ta l ren t and ra te s  s tr ik e  if 
the G overnm ent throw  the Council out of 
office and send the Housing C om m issioner
in.

THURSDAYS *t Freedom  F ree*  from  
Z p .m . Help fold and despatch FREEDO.V

FREESPACE ALTERNATE U ia an 
anarch ist-sponsored  free alternate school 
in New York City. You may v isit us anj 
weekday evening or on Saturday or Sunday 
afternoons at 339 Lafayette Street, New 
York, N. Y. 10012. T el. no. 228-0322

T eachers wanted for F ree Schools.
Write to: Tony Brantingham e /o  
Dwarf News, 14a Hansard Mews,
London W14 8BJ

Will a ll organisations p lease note there 
is  a new secreta ry  of Harlech Libertarian 
Group (including ASA and ORA): Bob 
Long, Coleg H arlech, Harlech, Merioneth, 
N. Wales

LONDON ASA m eets every  Wednesday at 
7. 30 p .m . at 3 Grange House, Highbury 
Grange, N. 5, Black & Red Outlook 
always available; by post 5p 4 2$p

NOTTINGHAM: Trent Polytechnic new 
anarchist group form ing. Contact Shirley 
Morqno and John H insley through Fine Art 
D ept., Dryden Street, Nottingham.

"Schools Anarchy Propagation Action 
Group" for n on -co llectiv ist school anarchy. 
Contact SAPAG c /o  1 Springbank, Sales- 
bury, Blackburn BB1 9EU

New Earth Group, 112 Thomas Street, 
Dublin 8. P ub lishers, bookshop and 
m eetings.

A MEETING to set up the 3.E.London 
Gutter Press. Sunday 25th March 
3.30 p.m.. Contact Vera Kriehek, 
tel. 01-852 8879
NOTTINGHAM All local comrades in­
vited to attend a meeting at John 
Hinsley ' d , 131 Foxhall Road (off 
Gregory Blvd.) Forest Fields, S ot-fl 
tingham TUESDAY 2 7 th MARCH 8 0 'clock:
Comrade has to move in six weeks' 
time, would appreciate knowing of 
1-2 unfurnished, or large furnished 
room. In any case has furniture to 
give away but it must be collected. 
D. Tullman, 248 Haydons Road, 
Wimbledon, S.W.19.
(Can anyone offer van to transport 
gas stove to squatters?)

MICHAEL TOBIN DEFENCE COMMITTEE 
265“b a le  S tree t, Chatham , Kent

A n arch is t woman having d e se r te d  .capitalist 
husband d e s ire s  m ain tenance fro m  him . 
Serious suggestions and advice about getting 
th is g ra te fu lly  rece iv ed . Box 102

STOP THE FRENCH TESTS. Contact 
G reenpeace, c /o  176 F inchley  R d ., 
London N. W. 3.

You as  a P ro d u c t, booklet on the fam ily 
as key link  betw een individual and social 
re a lity . 40pp. 10p + postage from  Soc.
Society  B ookstall, Univ. of New castle u. 
Tyne, o r from  F reed o m  P re s s .

CARDIFF: D w arf G roup s ta rtin g .
C ontact Ian M atheson, 45 C orporation  
Rd, G rangetow n, C ard iff

WANTED - GAS STOVE for E ast End 
sq u a tte rs . C ontact F reedom  P re s s

NEW YORK LIBERTARIAN BOOK CLUB 
L ec tu re s , fo rtn igh tly  on T hursdays
7 p .m . a t W orkm en's C irc le  C entre,
369 8th A v e ., c o rn e r  29 S tree t, adm is­
sion  f re e . A p ril 12 Irving Levitas:
M ess ian ism  and A narch ism ; April 26
Abe Bluestein: The Spirit of
Freedom in America
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tVE CO TO PRESS ON MONDAY. 
LATEST DATE FOR RECEIPT OF
MSS., LETTERS, MEETING NOTICES
IS THE MONDAY IN EACH WEEK 
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